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Remembering Kay Clem 120 show interest

‘Happy with this
year’s turnout’
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About 1,200 students  
participated in 2024
Sunshine State Young
Readers Association
Award Program
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Message from Your 
Supervisor of Elections
The 2024 Primary Election is quickly
approaching and voters need to be
prepared before voting Aug. 20.

County Career Fair

The Supervisor of Elections team
mourns the death of former
Supervisor Kay Clem, who died in
early June.

Read More ... Page 10

Elections Office staff participated
in the School District of Indian
River County's Community
Career Fair on May 3. 

Three Election Worker
Orientation classes were
conducted in early May at
the Elections Office. 

Read More ... Page 3 Read More ... Page 9
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Assist To Vote Tour
Indian River County Supervisor of
Elections Leslie Swan and Vote By Mail
Coordinator Daisy Zamora took to the
road for the Assist To Vote Tour. 



The political signs are beginning to emerge
throughout Indian River County. The 2024 Primary
Election is quickly approaching and voters need to be
prepared. 

If you are new to the state of Florida, you may not be
aware that Florida is a closed primary state. What
does that mean? 

Closed partisan primary elections are elections in
which only voters affiliated with the political party
holding the primary are eligible to participate. Voters
receive a ballot listing only those candidates running
for office for the nomination of the political party
with which the voters are affiliated.  

Typically, that would be either one of the two major
political parties - Republicans and Democrats - if they
have candidates for an office on the primary election
ballot.

In a primary election, all registered voters can vote
for Universal Primary Contests, nonpartisan races,
and referendum questions regardless of which major
or minor political party they are registered or even if
they are registered without a specific party affiliation.

Message From Your Supervisor
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FYI: Florida is a closed primary state 

Supervisor of Elections Leslie Swan, left, and Clerk of the Court Ryan Butler, right, were guest speakers at the Indian River County
Taxpayers Association’s monthly luncheon on May 2 at the Vero Beach Yacht Club. Swan talked to association members and guests
about how the Elections Office works closely with the other county Constitutional Offices to ensure successful elections. Taxpayers
Association President Lance Lunceford is pictured at center introducing Swan and Butler at the meeting.

Leslie R. Swan  A Universal Primary Contest is a race where all the
candidates for an office have the same party affiliation
and the winner of the primary election will not face
any opposition in the general election. 

For the Aug. 20 primary election, the following races
are Universal Primary Contests: the Tax Collector and
County Commissioner District 1 and District 3.
 
In a primary election, all voters have the opportunity
to vote for school board candidates since school board
is a non-partisan race. Non-partisan candidates are
prohibited from qualifying or campaigning based on
party affiliation. 

School Board elections for District 3 and District 5 will
appear on the primary election ballot. Since only two
candidates have qualified for each district, the primary
election will determine the winner.
 
At a general election, all registered voters receive the
same ballot and may vote for any candidate or
question on the ballot. 

If there are write-in candidates who have qualified for
a particular office, a space will be left on the general
election ballot where their name can be written.

https://www.facebook.com/TPAIRC?__tn__=-%5dK*F


(As of June 26,  2024)

DEMOCRAT - 27,818
 

REPUBLICAN - 59,146

NPA - 26,523
 

OTHER - 3,775
 

TOTAL - 117,262
 

REGISTERED VOTERS IN
INDIAN RIVER COUNTY

LET'S GET SOCIAL
Be sure to like and follow us
on social media to receive
frequent updates and
accurate information from
your trusted source for voting
and election information in
Indian River County.

#VOTEINDIANRIVER

COVER PHOTOGRAPH
That’s a wrap for all State and
Local Candidate Petition
verification for 2024. Above,
Elections Administration
Coordinator Katie Otto stands
in front of the 25,853
candidate petitions the Indian
River County SOE received for
the 2024 Election Cycle.
Details on Page 8.
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Community Outreach

SOE attends Community Career Fair

Indian River County Elections Office
staff members participated in the

School District of Indian River
County's Community Career Fair on

May 3 at the Gifford Youth
Achievement Center. Elections

Office staff were able to speak with
Juniors and Seniors about the 2024
Elections and making sure they are  

election ready. Above, Elections
Specialist Mariangelys Baldi talks

with an attendee about registering
to vote. At right, Candidate

Coordinator Anita Wheeler sets up
the display at the Gifford Youth

Achievement Center. 



By Elections Staff

Indian River County Supervisor of
Elections Leslie Swan and Vote By
Mail Coordinator Daisy Zamora,
along with additional staff, took to
the road in late April and early May
for the Assist To Vote Tour. 

The Elections Office wanted to
make sure residents in
independent- and assisted-living
facilities had their voter
information up to date and were
prepared for the 2024 elections.

Assist To Vote Tour

Pelican Landing in Sebastian, and
Sonata Independent Living and
Indian River Estates in Vero Beach
were among the locations visited
by the elections staff. 

Residents at each location were
assisted with registering to vote,
updating their voter record and
requesting a Vote-By-Mail Ballot
for the 2024 elections.

New residents to Indian River
County were given the
opportunity to register to vote.

Existing voters were able to make
address updates or changes to
their party affiliation, if desired,
schedule ballots by mail or update
their signatures.

When voting by mail, a voter’s
signature on file is used to verify
the signature on the voter’s
certificate return envelope. Voter
registration applications were
available for signature updates.

Vote By Mail 

Voting by mail refers to voting a
ballot received by mail or picked
up by or for a voter instead of
going to the polls. Ballots are
mailed approximately 40 days
prior to Election Day. 

Continued on next page

Community Outreach
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Assist To Vote Tour

Indian River County Supervisor of Elections’ Vote By Mail Coordinator Daisy Zamora,  left, helps
residents at Indian River Estates update their voter information and request ballots by mail.

Indian River County Supervisor of Elections staff took to the road in late April and early May for
the Assist To Vote Tour. Vote By Mail Coordinator Daisy Zamora and Chief Deputy Maureen
Houssell visited Indian River Estates and Sonata Independent Living, both in Vero Beach, and
Pelican Landing in Sebastian, to help residents at each location update their voter information.

Visits made to independent- and assisted-living facilities in April, May



The Elections Office will deliver the ballots and supervise the voting on the
scheduled date and time.
Supervised voting consists of teams of two election staff members of
different party affiliations, who are on site to offer assistance. 
The voter has the option to keep the ballot and seek help by someone other
than the supervised voting team. 
Deadlines to request Supervised Voting: July 23 for the Aug. 20 Primary
Election and Oct. 8 for the Nov. 5 General Election

Contact Daisy Zamora at votebymail@voteindianriver.gov or call 772-226-4702 to
schedule an Assist To Vote Tour or to request supervised voting.

Continued from Page 4

The deadline to request a ballot be
mailed is 5 p.m. Aug. 8 for the Aug.
20 Primary Election and 5 p.m.
Oct. 24 for the Nov. 5 General
Election.

Closed Primary State

Florida is a closed primary state.
Only voters who are registered
members of political parties may
vote for respective party
candidates or nominees for an
office in a primary election.
Voters can change their party
affiliation up to 29 days before a
primary election. The deadline is
July 22 for the Aug. 20 Primary
Election.

Supervised Voting

Supervised voting was explained to
the residents. It is:

Available to voters residing in
any assisted living or nursing
home facility if requested by at
least five registered voters
within the facility. 

Community Outreach
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Supervisor of Elections Leslie Swan, right, talks to residents at Indian River Estates in May
about the services provided from the Assist To Vote Tour conducted in April and May.

SOE offers help with
voter registration
updates, mail ballots

Chamber of Commerce’s Leadership group tours SOE
The Indian River
County Chamber
of Commerce's
Leadership
Indian River
Group toured the
SOE Office on
May 11 as part of
its leadership
tour.
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Community Outreach

County students vote for favorite SSYRA books
Approximately 1,200 students participated in
the 2024 Sunshine State Young Readers
Association Award Program  in Indian River
County. 

“We are so happy with this year’s turnout,” said
Daisy Zamora, Vote By Mail coordinator and
facilitator of the SSYRA program for the
Supervisor of Elections office. 

The books students voted as favorites were:

Kindergarten to second grade: “When
Glitter Met Glue” by Karen Kilpatrick
Third to fifth grade: “The Area 51 Files” by
Julie Buxbaum
Sixth to eighth grade: “Invisible” by
Christina Diaz Gonzalez

Every year students in Indian River County
have the opportunity to vote for their favorite
SSYRA or Florida Literacy Association (FLA)
book with the help of the Supervisor of
Elections office. The Elections Office facilitates
voting through DoubleClick Democracy, an
online ballot that allows students in grades K-8
to vote for their favorite book.
 
The ballot, which is programmed by the
Elections Office, uses the book title and a
picture of the book cover to allow students to
identify their favorite book. Students receive
an “I Voted” sticker, pencil/pen, and a
certificate for their participation in the
election. The results are emailed to each
school.
 
The SSYRA/FLA programs are a great way to
encourage reading and introduce students to
the electoral process. It is never too early to
educate students on the importance of voting. 

Students at Treasure Coast Elementary prepare to vote for their favorite book
in the Sunshine State Young Readers Association Award Program.

Students at
Rosewood

Elementary
School show off
their certificates  
for participating

in the SSYRA
program,

facilitated by
Daisy Zamora,

standing right,
and Janely

Gamez.

Students at Treasure Coast Elementary
School show off their certificates  for
participating in the SSYRA program.



July 4: Office closed in
observance of 4th of July
July 5: UOCAVA Initial
Mail Out 
July 8: EViD Operator
Training, 1 to 4 p.m.
July 9: EViD Operator
Training, 8:30 to 11:30 a.m.
July 10: EViD Operator
Training, 8:30 to 11:30 a.m.;
EViD Operator Training, 1
to 4 p.m.
July 11: EViD Operator
Training, 1 to 4 p.m.
Vote-By-Mail Ballot Initial
Mail Out
July 12: EViD Operator
Training, 8:30 to 11:30 a.m.
July 15: EViD Leader
Training, 1 to 4 p.m.
July 16: EViD Leader
Training, 8:30 to 11:30 a.m.
July 17: Clerk & Assistant
Clerk Training, 8:30 a.m. to
1 p.m.
July 18: Clerk & Assistant
Clerk Training, 8:30 a.m. to
1 p.m.; Deputy Training,
8:30 to 10:30 a.m.
July 19: Clerk & Assistant
Clerk Training, 8:30 a.m. to
1 p.m.; Deputy Training,
8:30 to 10:30 a.m.
July 22: Registration
deadline for August
Primary Election.
July 26: Logic & Accuracy
Test of Voting Equipment;
Open, Process Ballots and
Duplication of Mail
Ballots, 8 a.m.
July 30: EViD Lab, 9 to 11
a.m.
July 31: Early Voting Clerk
Training, 9 to 11 a.m.
Aug. 6: Field Rep and
Supply Runner Training, 9
to 11 a.m.
Aug. 7: Field Tech Training,
9 a.m. to Noon
Aug. 8: Last Day to Request
Vote-By-Mail Ballot for
the August Primary
Election, 5 p.m.

Congratulations to Riley Kesterson of Indian River County for winning the
2024 Dorothy Walker Ruggles Scholarship. Riley is a rising Junior attending  
Florida State University. The Florida Supervisor of Elections awarded three
scholarships in 2024 to students enrolled or accepted as full-time students
in a college or university in Florida. Wishing Riley a bright future ahead!
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DATES TODATES TO
REMEMBERREMEMBER

SOE Elections News

Congratulations Riley!

Indian River County resident Riley Kesterson, center, with her mother, Suzanne Curry,
left, and Supervisor of Elections Leslie Swan. Kesterson received the 2024 Dorothy
Walker Ruggles Scholarship from the Florida Supervisor of Elections.

Exchange Club welcomes Swan
Supervisor of Elections
Leslie Swan, left, was a
guest speaker at the Vero
Beach Exchange Club on
April 4. Swan spoke about
how voters can prepare
for the upcoming
elections. Exchange Club
member Joe LaGuardia is
pictured with Swan. Call
772-226-4700 to arrange
for Swan to speak to your
organization.



Aug. 9: Supervisor Swan
Guest Speaker at the
Women’s Premier
Luncheon,  Noon
Aug. 10: Early Voting
begins, 8 a.m. to 4 p.m.;
runs daily through Aug. 17.
Aug. 11: Process VBM
ballots, 7:30 a.m.; open,
process ballots,
duplication of mail ballots
and canvass provisional
ballots, 9 a.m.
Aug. 15: Process VBM
ballots, 7:30 a.m.; open,
process ballots,
duplication of mail ballots
and canvass provisional
ballots, 9 a.m. 
Aug. 17: Last day of Early
Voting, 8 a.m. to 4 p.m.
Aug. 20: Primary Election
Day, 7 a.m. to 7 p.m.
Aug. 20: open, process
ballots, duplication of mail
ballots and canvass
provisional ballots, 1 p.m.,
4 p.m. and 7 p.m.
Aug. 22: Canvass
provisional ballots, cure
affidavits and first
unofficial results, 5 p.m.
Aug. 26: Official Results
and Audit Precinct
Selection, Noon
Aug. 29: Post-Election
Audit, 9 a.m.
Sept. 16: Poll Watcher
Orientation, 3 p.m.
Sept. 19: EViD Operator
Training, 1 to 4p.m.
Sept. 20: UOCAVA Initial
Mail Out; EViD Operator
Training, 8:30 to 11:30 a.m.
Sept. 23: EViD Operator
Training, 1 to 4 p.m.
Sept. 24: National Voter
Registration Day
Sept. 25: EViD Operator
Training, 8:30 to 11:30 a.m.
and 1 to 4 p.m.
Sept. 26: Vote-By-Mail
Initial Mail Out, morning;
EViD Operator Training,   
1 to 4 p.m.
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DATES TODATES TO
REMEMBERREMEMBER

SOE Elections News

Summer Conference in Orlando
Indian River County Supervisor Leslie Swan, left, and Chief Deputy Maureen
Houssell attended the Florida Supervisor of Elections Summer Conference
from May 20-24 in Orlando in preparation for the upcoming 2024 elections.

Petition process closed for 2024
That’s a wrap for all State and Local Candidate Petition verification
for 2024. 

The Indian River County Supervisor of Elections office had 14 County
candidates and 2 Special District candidates qualify by petition for
the 2024 Election Cycle. County candidates were required to receive
1,194 accepted valid petitions while Special District candidates
needed 25 in order to qualify by petition. This number is based on
one percent (1%) of active voters at book closing for the 2022
General Election. 

After many hours of petition verification, the Indian River County
Supervisor of Elections staff processed 25,853 candidate petitions
for the 2024 Election Cycle.
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Hot 🔥 off the Press! 

Indian River County's
voting precincts were
redrawn in 2022 based
off 2020 Census data.

Maps depicting the new
precinct boundary lines
are now available online
and in print. 

An interactive digital
Dolph Map is online:
voteindianriver.gov.

Printed precinct maps
are available from 
8:30 a.m. to 5 p.m.
Monday through Friday
at our office, 4375 43rd
Ave. The first map is
free; additional maps
are $5 each.

Precinct
maps

available

SOE Elections News

The Indian River County
Supervisor of Elections hosted
three Election Worker
Orientation classes in early May
attended by more than 120
people. 

Supervisor of Elections Leslie
Swan welcomed the attendees.
Election Worker Coordinator
Jenny Obergfell, Vote By Mail
Coordinator Daisy Zamora, and
Voter Services Manager
Katherine Bauman talked about
the various positions available,
the job requirements and
expectations for each role. 

Voters interested in becoming
an Election Worker must attend
an orientation class in order to
be considered. All positions for
the 2024 elections have been
filled, but anyone interested in
attending future Election
Worker Orientation sessions
may call the Elections Office at
772-226-4700. 

Supervisor of Elections Leslie Swan welcomes attendees to the Election Worker
Orientation class on May 7 at the Elections Office’s Training Room.

At right, top photo: Voter Services
Manager Katherine Bauman talks
about Front Desk job opportunities.
Bottom photo: Election Worker
Coordinator Jenny Obergfell reviews
poll worker requirements.

120 attend Election Worker
orientation classes in May
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SOE Election News

Remembering Kay Clem: 1953 - 2024

It is with heavy hearts the team at the Supervisor of Elections
office mourns the death of former Supervisor of Elections Kay
Clem, who died in early June.

Clem dutifully served the voters of Indian River County for 14
years. 

“Her quick wit and infectious laugh were ever-present at the
Elections Office,” said Supervisor of Elections Leslie Swan, who
started working for Clem in 2004 and succeeded her as
supervisor in 2011. “We will miss you dear friend.”

Born Debra “Kay” Scott on July 19, 1953, she carved her own path
by entering the political workforce in her early 20s, where her
natural intelligence, work ethic, and charisma moved her swiftly
up the corporate ladder in an era where few women were able.
She worked in the Office of the Senate President in Tallahassee
for a number of years and subsequently served as Executive
Director of the State Republican Party of Florida, becoming a
key player in bringing the Republican Party into new political
prominence in the State of Florida.

She married her devoted husband, attorney Chester Clem, and
moved to his hometown of Vero Beach following their wedding
in 1989.

Kay continued to pursue her interest in politics and service in
Vero Beach. When the office of Supervisor of Elections for
Indian River County came open in 1996, she was elected to the
position, where she dutifully served the community for
approximately 14 years. 

Kay's passion for the job was evident, leaving only after suffering
the debilitating onset of her chronic neurological disability.
During her tenure, she received many accolades for her service
and hard work and was particularly instrumental in guiding
Indian River through a smooth election during the otherwise
contentious 2000 presidential election of Bush v. Gore.

Kay, born born in Hattiesburg, Miss., moved with her mother,
father, and two brothers to Chattahoochee, Fla., a small rural
town on the Florida panhandle that she affectionately called "the
Hooch," where she grew up and attended school. Upon
graduation from Chattahoochee High School, she completed
several semesters at Florida State University in Tallahassee, and
remained a proud Seminole fan throughout her life.

Shortly after moving to Vero Beach, Kay and Chester were
blessed with the birth of twin daughters, Mary Katherine and
Elizabeth, in 1992. 

Kay had great affection for Chester's three sons by his prior
marriage and worked hard to ensure that all family members

‘We will miss you dear friend’

maintained a close and loving relationship. 

She always expressed pride in her family and
worked tirelessly to keep family love and
friendship in place.

In addition to her busy professional life, Kay so
enjoyed the fulfillment that motherhood brought
and avidly served on the PTA and attended as
many school, sports, social, and other
extracurricular activities as possible. She was
exceptionally proud of both her daughters and
their accomplishments.

Kay had many other admirable qualities. She was
a practicing Episcopalian all her life. She loved to
read, but more than anything, enjoyed making
other people laugh, a skill that she was especially
adept at employing. Kay will be remembered by
all her friends and family for her wonderful and
witty sense of humor and infectious laugh, which
she steadfastly maintained throughout her years-
long battles with her chronic disability and End-
Stage Renal Disease.

She leaves behind her loving husband, Chester;
daughters, Mary Kate and Liz (TJ); step-sons,
Zander (Carmen), Jeff, and Chester (Stacy); and
step-grandchildren, Cristina, Isabella, Alexander,
and Emma. 

The family had a private memorial in her honor.

Former Indian River County Supervisor of Elections Kay
Clem died in early June from years-long battles with a
chronic disability and End-Stage Renal Disease. Photo
and obituary credit: Thomas S. Lowther Funeral Home &
Crematory,  Vero Beach.

https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/local/mississippi/hattiesburg-area
https://www.legacy.com/us/obituaries/local/florida/chattahoochee
https://www.legacy.com/funeral-homes/florida/vero-beach/thomas-s-lowther-funeral-home-crematory-vero-beach/fh-10602
https://www.legacy.com/funeral-homes/florida/vero-beach/thomas-s-lowther-funeral-home-crematory-vero-beach/fh-10602
https://www.legacy.com/funeral-homes/florida/vero-beach/thomas-s-lowther-funeral-home-crematory-vero-beach/fh-10602
https://www.legacy.com/funeral-homes/florida/vero-beach/thomas-s-lowther-funeral-home-crematory-vero-beach/fh-10602
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Supervisor
Swan is a
member of the
Florida
Supervisor of
Elections (FSE)
and the Election
Center National
Association of
Elected
Officials. 

She has been
honored as a
Certified
Elections
Registration
Administrator
and Florida
Certified
Elections
Professional.

SOE Election News

2024 marks 20 years Leslie
Rossway Swan has graced
the halls of the Indian River
County Supervisor of
Elections office.

She was hired as Voter
Outreach Coordinator in
2004 by former Supervisor
Kay Clem, who promoted
her to Assistant Supervisor
of Elections and Candidate
Coordinator in 2008. 

Swan stepped into the job
of Supervisor of Elections
on March 7, 2011, when she
was appointed to the post
by Gov. Rick Scott. In 2012,
she was elected to serve a
four-year term. She ran
unopposed in 2016, 2020
and again this year.

Swan celebrates 20-year milestone

Years of Service

April 29 marked Maureen Houssell’s eighth work
anniversary at the Indian River County Supervisor of
Elections. Maureen is Chief Deputy.

June 17 marked David Cruz’s fifth work anniversary at
the Indian River County Supervisor of Elections. David is
manager of the IT Department.
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Clip and Save

There’s still time to request ballots by mail for the August Primary and
November General elections. Please use this new statewide form. 

Email the completed form to votebymail@voteindianriver.gov
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Clip and Save

Vote-by-Mail Request Information and Important Dates:
There’s still time to renew your request for ballots by mail. 
Email completed form to votebymail@voteindianriver.gov
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Clip and Save
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